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The Honorable Xavier Becerra 
Secretary 
Department of Health and Human Services 
200 Independence Avenue, S.W. 
Washington, DC 20201  

March 22, 2021  

Dear Secretary Becerra:  

On behalf of our membership, the National Association of ACOs (NAACOS) would like to sincerely 
congratulate you on your confirmation as Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services 
(HHS). As you know, the healthcare industry has been considerably strained as front-line clinicians, 
providers, hospitals and Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) have battled the COVID-19 pandemic 
and served their communities. Health care and health policy are at a critical juncture and having a 
Secretary who brings a unique perspective and expertise as former state Attorney General and federal 
lawmaker will serve patients, providers, and the healthcare industry as a whole.  

NAACOS represents more than 12 million beneficiary lives through hundreds of organizations 
participating in population health-focused payment and delivery models in Medicare, Medicaid, and 
commercial insurance. Models include the Medicare Shared Savings Program (MSSP), the Next 
Generation Model, the Direct Contracting Model, and alternative payment models supported by a myriad 
of commercial health plans and Medicare Advantage. NAACOS is a member-led and member-owned 
nonprofit organization that works to improve quality of care, outcomes, and healthcare cost efficiency. 
 
We are especially encouraged about your leadership considering your long history and dedication to 
expanding access to high quality health care for millions of Americans. Additionally, during your tenure 
on the House Ways and Means Health Subcommittee, you illustrated your commitment to advancing the 
shift to value-based care, among other important priorities such as addressing social determinants of 
health and reducing care disparities. NAACOS looks forward to working collaboratively with you and your 
colleagues at HHS and the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) on these topics. Mostly 
notably, we hope to help you bolster the shift to value following recent years of policies that have 
hampered that critical transition. We also appreciated your recent comments during your confirmation 
hearing recognizing that a focus on value, as opposed to just volume, will improve health outcomes.  

The transition to value should not be taken for granted. While much progress has been made in the past 
decade, this transformation is threatened. For example, according to new data released by CMS, the 
number of participants in the largest and most successful value-based payment model, the MSSP, 
reached its lowest level since the Trump administration took office four years ago. As shown below, to 
start 2021, 477 ACOs are participating in the MSSP, down from a high of 561 in 2018 and the lowest since 
480 participated in 2017, the Trump administration’s first year in office.  

mailto:info@naacos.com
https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-shared-savings-program-fast-facts.pdf


 

601 13th Street, NW, Suite 900 South, Washington, DC  ⚫  202-640-1895  ⚫  info@naacos.com 

www.naacos.com 
 

 
 
In contrast to the diminishing number of ACOs, the MSSP continued to produce greater savings every 
year and saw its best year yet in 2019, the most recent year for which data is available. Serving 11.2 
million seniors in 2019, the MSSP saved Medicare $2.6 billion and $1.2 billion after accounting for shared 
savings bonuses and collecting shared loss payments. Gross savings are shown below. 
 

 
 

Given the success of the ACO program and need to strongly support the transition to value-based care 
and payment, we request HHS re-examine the balance of risk and reward for ACOs to bolster ACO growth 
and therefore savings to Medicare and to support high quality, coordinated patient care. Among those 
changes, we request that HHS and CMS reverse certain policies from a 2018 MSSP overhaul, which CMS 
called the ACO “Pathways to Success.” That overhaul included some damaging provisions such as a cut to 
the share of savings most ACOs are eligible to keep and a push for ACOs to assume risk too quickly. These 
policies have chilled ACO growth and should be changed.  

NAACOS also recommends that HHS focus the value transition on providers, keeping them at the center 
of payment models instead of implementing programs and policies to attract new players into traditional 
Medicare. As a telling example of CMS’s recent approach, in 2018 the agency released a model initially 
titled “Direct Provider Contracting,” only to later drop the word “Provider.” That name change went 
along with an emphasis on giving favorable treatment to entice new participants, such as payers, to the 
model at the expense of those who have been on the frontlines of the value transition for the past 
decade.  
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To support the ACO movement and recalibrate the value transition to center on and support healthcare 
providers, NAACOS recommends the following: 

• Set a national goal to have a majority of traditional Medicare beneficiaries in an ACO by 2025 

• Deprioritize the rush to risk and build a population health infrastructure 

• Address overlap of competing payment models to prioritize total cost of care models 

• Strengthen incentives to attract new ACOs and retain existing ones 

• Provide meaningful funding to build infrastructure necessary to spur innovation and value 
through expanded advanced payments and grants 
 

To make progress on the broader goals listed above, NAACOS recommends enacting the following 
specific policy change this year: 

• Adapt ACO and alternative payment model methodologies to account for COVID-19 anomalies 

• Halt implementation of the Geographic Option of the Direct Contracting Model and improve 
aspects of the Professional and Global Options to benefit legacy ACOs/providers 

• Improve the MSSP by increasing ACO shared savings rates, fixing key benchmarking and risk 
adjustment issues, allowing more time before requiring risk, and revisiting recently finalized 
quality policies 

• Make the Next Generation ACO Model permanent 

• Provide more timely and complete data to ACOs 
 

Ultimately, President Biden’s administration inherits fewer ACOs than the Obama administration left at 
the start of 2017, which is a trend NAACOS hopes will be reversed under your leadership at HHS. We 
would like to meet with you and your staff to discuss the recommendations above and how we can 
support your efforts to improve health care through value-based payment. Allison Brennan, Senior Vice 
President of Government Affairs, will contact your office to formally request a meeting, or she can be 
reached at 202-725-7129 or abrennan@naacos.com.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Clif Gaus, Sc.D. 
President and CEO 
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